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00:00     She was born in Alsace-Lorraine in 1930 and was raised in 
Meleuz (ph) 1930. Her mother's name was Irma and her father's name 
was Adolf. He was born in Cruet (ph) and her 
 
00:01     mother in Odenrent. She was an only child. Her father was 
an artist who worked for a factory as an artistic consultant. He 
was 55 years in the same place. They were strong Catholics, God was 
the center 
 
00:02     of the home. In 1938 and 1938 her family came into 
contact with a booklet about people in camps. 
 
00.03     The Alsatian used to say that Germany was the father and 
France the mother. There were many houses where houses were divided 
in their opinions re: Germany. Bible reading was part of their 
life. Their father believed in Love at the center of 
 
00:04     life. Love of neighbors and of causing no harm to others. 
They became very active Jehovah's Witnesses. She shows a picture of 
herself with her father 
 
00:05     and of her father as an artist. They knew it would be 
impossible to stay out 
 
00:06     of trouble while under the Nazis. On September 4, 1941 
her father was arrested at work. Then the Gestapo came to her home 
at 
 
00.07     2:00 pm and questioned her mother for 4 hours. They 
demanded to see copies of the Watchtower. She hid their bible while 
her mother was being questioned because it was a Bible used by 
Witnesses and she knew it would give her away. 
 
00:08     As the Gestapo left they yelled that they had her father 
and would be coming back to take her mother and her. Her mother's 
card for work was taken away. So her mother took in 
 
00:09     sewing to make money. They and their congregation became 
part of a link  in  the  chain  that  translated  the 
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00:10     Watchtower from French to German and to passing it along 
to others. Other men of their congregation, Brother 
 
00:11     Rube, Brother Solomon, Brother Linz, Brother Dossman were 
all arrested and put in camps and then for a period of time there 
was some calm. Then, two families were sent to the South of France. 
Jehovah's Witness families. 
 
00:12     Then came the arrest of a lady who was a preacher. She 
had been given away by an infiltrator. The Gestapo arrested a woman 
who was actually recuperating in the hospital; she 
 
00:13     had been denounced by her husband. For a while, her 
mother was not picked up but 
 
00:14     she was. She was in class at the time. They were required 
to say Heil Hitler when the teacher came in. In school Hitler's 
picture was up above that of Jesus. 
 
00:15     When she refused to say Heil Hitler her teacher reported 
her and told her not to try 
 
00:16     to resist. "Saying Heil is only for Jesus". A letter came 
to the school and was read to 
 
00:17     her in front of everyone. It said that she had to comply 
within a week or leave school.  On Saturday during class their 
rector started 
 
00:18     talking of "the freedom of Nazism" He told her she was 
free to stay or leave; told her to stand; said,"you have five 
minutes to comply by agreeing to say Heil Hitler and salute in 
front of everyone or you must leave." All the children were scared. 
She refused and ran. 
 
00:19     Her mother asked the school for the paper which would 
allow her to educate her daughter herself at home but she was 
refused. She was sent to the "common school" (like down to 
elementary school) and she was sent to the back of the room and 
forgotten, she was not to have any lesson. 
 
00:20     The girl next to her asked her why she was there and when 
she explained the girl was 
 
00:21     sympathetic and began to resist on her own. The Gestapo 
ordered her sent to a psychiatrist.  She was questioned by two 
people, one man asked her about schoolwork and 
 
00:22     one about religion, both talking and harassing her at 
once. She didn't give out any names. Then the director of the 
common school sent her entire 
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00-23     class to a Hitler camp and she refused to go. The 
director took her in front of the class and told them that they 
would all be punished because of her stand and said the class was 
"expected to get on her" but actually the 
 
00:24     other children supported her even though they didn't 
understand. The Nazis came to the school and asked all of the 
children to bring 3# each of: bones, 
 
00:25     materials, cans and paper, each week. She wouldn't, so 
the director told her to sort the stuff and she refused because she 
told him it was for war and her religion was against war. 
 
00:26     He hit her and she fell unconscious. Kids found her and 
the Doctor told her mother to 
 
00:27     keep her home but the Police brought her back to the 
school and told the Doctor that Jehovah's Witnesses have no rights 
and she was not allowed to be sick. She was called to a court 
proceeding referred to as a Judgement and the Judges there talked 
 
00-28     about the good in Nazism. They said that if she didn't 
conform she would be sent to a penitentiary and then to a camp. The 
Judge gave her papers which offered a choice of agreeing to a 
resolution or a 
 
00:29     condemnation. She chose the condemnation. 
 
00:30     Her Mother said that Love of God is Love of Man. A 
Christian shouldn't be double minded, should be humble, should 
resist with 
 
00:31     integrity, with just with resistance. You should try to 
live in peace but integrity defines your borders.  When the class 
came back from the Hitler camp 
 
00:32     all were against her. At the end of the school year they 
were all collected in the 
 
00:32     square with a flag in the middle. The children all had to 
salute and she was left in the middle isolated. She felt like a 
lost 
 
00:33     chick, but she had feared that something terrible was 
about to happen to her but everyone just left. 
 
00:34     However, when she got home her mother was not there and 
there was a letter for her to go to the Penitentiary the next day. 
When her 
 
00:35     mother got home she said "God will be with you, you will 
be helped." The next morning there were two ladies to take her to 
Constance. The women told her mother she couldn't 
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00:36     go along but she went anyway. On the platform they were 
standing in a cold 
 
00:37     rain. They went over the lessons of the Bible and her 
mother counseled her; told her to work hard, be submissive with 
polite behavior, be good. She said, when a person get mean in front 
of you, look far above and see how 
 
00:38     angels watch your integrity, you just won't see those 
ugly faces. When they got there there were no papers so they 
wouldn't take her. She and her mother 
 
00:39     went to spend the night in a hotel, praying together in 
a Vineyard. She said we would all meet together in the 
resurrection, she 
 
00:40     expected to die, not to survive. Next morning they went 
to the prison and she 
 
00:41     was taken in quickly. It was a house but it felt like a 
penitentiary. Visenberg (ph) founded it, gave it to the city. There 
were 357 girls in the place, 6-15 yrs. old. They were all there 
because of 
 
00:42     bad conduct. They weren't allowed to talk to each other. 
They did all the work and made their own food, washed etc. A 
supervisor came to tell her to mend 6 pair 
 
00:43     of socks or no food. Fortunately, her mother had taught 
her all about sewing and mending. She was so lonely and sad that 
she was crying 
 
00:43     and crying. She began to bleed vaginally and to 
hemorrhage.  The supervisor told her she had to wash her sheets 
with cold water and she couldn't get the stain out. The woman 
 
00:44     laughed at her and said, "why didn't Jehovah help you 
wash?". There was no contact allowed with her parents. 
 
00:45     After several months a supervisor told her to go into the 
courtyard, without a companion, to 
 
00:46     get some fruit. When she was near the fence she saw a 
friend with news of her mother and 
 
00:47     who said that she would pass on to her mother and father 
that she was alright. 
 
00:48     In November, she was called up for another Judgement. 
Children were allowed to go to church, so Simone asked if she could 
read the Bible but 
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00:49     the Director said no, she had to do all the cooking on 
Sunday. She was small and she had to stand up on a stool to stir. 
She also had to clean the room of the director 
 
00:50     and since she had a little bible she had hidden, she 
would read it when she was in the director's room and she hid it 
under the bed. 
 
00:51     At the Judgement she signed the condemnation again 
although they tried to slip in a copy of a resolution under it in 
order to get a false 
 
00:52     signature. A copy of her condemnation was sent to her 
father and as a result he was beaten. Her Aunt came to see her and 
brought the 
 
00:53     Watchtower. The Director gave them time to go out 
together for several hours. She was told to go to Mulesberg. While 
there she read the Watchtower. On the way back, she studied cards 
re: the castle she was supposed to have 
 
00:54     toured and was able to report on the cards. So she was 
allowed to visit castles and she would study the Watchtower with 
her aunt on these trips Her aunt was free. 
 
00:55     From August of '44 to Aug. of '45 there was no news of 
her family because of the war. She had heard that her father was in 
Chemnick (ph), a prison for Alsatian against Hitler. 
 
00:56     Then he was sent to Dachau with 4 other JW's.. 6 
 
00:57     Her Father's story: Since he was an artist an SS man 
asked him to paint his kitchen. Then the SS man decided he could 
use him for design projects if he would paint war items and he 
refused. The SS reported him to the Commandant and while there he 
reproved the Nazis for the way they referred to Jehovah's name. A 
few days later he was taken to a Doctor and given an injection 
infected him with malaria. He had had typhus and the Doctor wanted 
to experiment with him and see how he would react to the malaria. 
He never got it. 
 
One day, he was slated for extermination and was about to get into 
the truck when the Dr. came by and say him and pulled him out and 
said that he wasn't through experimenting with him yet. 
 
He was sent to Mauthausen and while he was there he talked with 
some Catholic priests and found that most of them were there for 
some help they had given to humans, not for integrity to God. 
 
The JW were there because of religious integrity. They were there 
because of God's principles...He  had  watched  the  Nazi's  in 
their Xmas celebrations and get drunk, go kill people and return to 
the party.. After the war he could no longer stand to hear any 
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Christmas carols. 
At Mauthausen,  he was sent to a  satellite camp, Uzhen (ph). He 
worked carrying things up the steps for several weeks but another 
JW met him there and got him out and he went to Inzee (ph). At that 
place there was a big pool of hot water and chemicals and the 
prisoners had to walk around and then reverse, acting as human 
agitators. 
 
One day, he didn't hear an order from an SS (he was losing his 
hearing) and the SS had his dog attack him and then stomp on his 
face.  He survived. 
 
Mother's story: After  she  left  Simone at Constance, she couldn't 
stand to stay in her home and she told her friends not to come and 
see her because it would implicate them. So she went to her 
Mother's farm in the mountains.  It was difficult because her 
mother's parents were not JW and the mother was even in favor of 
Hitler and against the French. 
 
While there she was arrested, she refused to try to escape even 
though the person getting her tried to let her. She could have 
escaped to French territory because they  were close to  the border 
but since she had a husband and daughter in captivity she couldn't 
do that. She  was  sent  to  Chemick  (ph),  next to Stutthoff, 
near Strassbourg.  She was doing sewing work there.  She was given 
instructions to sew a uniform and she refused. They put her in 
solitary confinement with nothing to eat. 
 
Note: The beginning of this duplicates information on the end of 
Tape 1. No explanation.  It isn't the same tape but covers the same 
information. 
 
00:00     Father had been arrested. They heard that he was in 
Chemick (ph) for Alsatian who had refused to work for the Nazis. 
People would be put there for 6 weeks, then let go and told 
 
00:01     they must not discuss what happened to them. Then the 
people in their community knew that terrible things had happened. 
 
00:01     After being there for 6 weeks he was sent to Dachau. At 
Dachau, he was given the job of painting the kitchen in the house 
of one of the SS. The SS was so pleased he offered to 
 
00:02     get her father out and put someplace to paint the boxes 
that weapons were hidden in. Her father refused and so the SS 
reported that to the Commandant and he was called before the 
Commandant. When he was in that office he was so shocked about the 
way the soldiers talked 
 
00:03     about Jehovah's Witnesses and about God that he reproved 
them. There was silence. He expected execution. 
 
00:04     A few days later he was called by the Doctor and he was 
infected with malaria by having a fly attached to a wound. The 
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Doctors were experimenting with the idea that someone who 
00 05     had had typhus might be immune to malaria. As it turned 
out he did not get malaria. One day he was slated for extermination 
and as he was boarding the truck, the Doctor came by and saw he was 
being taken and pulled him out saying he wasn't done with him yet. 
After a while he was sent to Mauthausen. 
 
00:06     While he was there he talked to a group of priests who 
were there and they agreed that the JW's were there for religious 
reasons, 
 
00:07     while the priests were there for their good works to 
humans, they had hidden people, etc. Another thing that had 
affected him very much was that he saw the SS at Christmas time 
singing together around the tree and there was blood on them. They 
would sing, get drunk, go out and kill and return to sing. After 
that, 
 
00:08     he could never listen to Christmas carols again. 
 
At Mauthausen he was sent to a satellite camp, called Gusen that 
had the famous steps where 
 
00:09     people had to carry the big stones up. He was there a few 
weeks when another witness came along and recognized the triangle 
that he was wearing and since he was an electrician he was able to 
get her father out of that work detail. 
 
Next he went to Ebensee where he was assigned to be part of a human 
washing machine. The SS had a large pool of very hot water with 
chemicals and clothes in it and the prisoners had to walk in a 
circle with water up to their chests, first one way and then 
another. While he was working there, he didn't hear an 
 
00:10     SS man call out an order (because he was going deaf) and 
so the dog attacked him, knocked him down and the SS man stepped on 
his face. But he lived through that. 
 
                       MOTHER'S STORY 
 
After taking Simone to Constance her mother came home and just 
couldn't stand to be in their home with the reminders of their 
family. 
 
00:11     Also, her mother told everyone not to visit so that they 
wouldn't be taken by the Gestapo. She decided to go to the farm of 
her parents even though her mother was not sympathetic to JW. Her 
mother was pro-Nazi because of the way the French had treated her 
in WWI. The mother was German, the father French. Mother 
 
00:12     worked there several months on the farm. 
 
00:13     Then a man came with an arrest order. He told her she 
could pick the way that he would take her to the station and 
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implied he would let 
 
00:14     her escape because they were very close to the French 
border. Her mother didn't because her family were really hostages 
and she thought her daughter and husband might be killed if she 
escaped. 
 
00:15     Simone shows a painting her father did after the war 
which shows the villages they came from and the mountains that 
formed the French border. Simone's mother was allowed to go by 
herself 
 
00:17     by train to Maleuz (ph) and present herself to the 
Gestapo. She could have escaped again. She was then taken to 
Chemick (ph) where she 
 
00:19     was given work sewing. One day she was given a uniform to 
mend but she refused because she said she didn't work for war. She 
was put in the cellar without food or water. Then the 
 
00:20     commandant came and said, "That uniform is for prisoners 
here not soldiers." So she agreed to mend it and the next day he 
returned and in 
 
00:21     the meantime she had removed all of the epaulets, 
military insignia etc. When he realized he was very angry. She had 
to stay in that cellar for several months; then they 
 
00:22     took her out and began again to demand that she do 
military sewing. She refused and she was put in solitary 
confinement in a room with no light and it was next to the torture 
room and the blood would flow into her room. She was there several 
months. Then she was put into room with syphilis. 
 
00:23     As the war started to come to an end they moved the women 
to Gagineau (ph) where they were doing work in the field. But 
Simone's mother was sick from malnutrition and had to stay in the 
barracks. One day the farmer was 
 
00:24     taking another JW to work in the field and asked why she 
was there and when he heard he said, "Over there is a house where 
they sell milk and the woman is a JW" He went to town and she went 
there and was given milk but 
 
00:25     wanted to give it to Simone's mother so the woman said to 
come for a bottle of milk everyday. Another JW woman also brought 
her 
 
00:26     carrots from the field and those two things saved her 
mother's life. 
 
00:27     The SS began to move them toward Ravensbr ck, walking and 
walking, staying in cellars during 
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00:29     the day. One day, the people in the cellars noticed 
unusual quiet and when they looked out they saw that the Nazis had 
gone. Everyone but Simone's mother ran. She said she 
 
00:30     wouldn't leave Germany without her child. 
 
00:31     Her mother got a ride on a truck, trying to go to 
Constance to get Simone. While riding, there was a bombing and she 
was thrown from the truck and injured herself badly. She couldn't 
find help. the Red Cross had only a 
 
00:32     little black stuff to put on her wounds.  Her mother was 
allowed to ride on trains because of her condition. She feels that 
the German people had really remained human. 
 
00:35     Her mother got to Constance but they wouldn't release 
Simone. They let Simone go with her mother to Judgement Building 
but no one would give release paper and when she heard her mother 
arguing and fighting for her she 
 
00:36     realized that it was really her mother and Simone really 
started to cry and couldn't stop. 
 
00:37     However, after a few days, as the French Army got close 
they told Simone and her mother to go over to Switzerland so that 
they wouldn't be in trouble for having a French girl. So they went 
to Switzerland.  People were wonderful there but there was one 
 
00:38     terrible time. The Swiss demanded that they strip and she 
was able to see the suffering that was on her mother's body and it 
was terrible.  The Swiss were treating people just like the Nazis 
did. 
 
00:40     They were able to make their way home and were amazed to 
discover that in fact their apartment was completely untouched. The 
Gestapo had claimed it was their and the Children's Authority had 
claimed the contents was theirs so it was sealed by two judges' 
orders. Everyday they went to look at the lists of 
 
00:42     names of people on lists and they saw the name of the 
father on the list of the dead/ Three weeks later, a JW Sister came 
to the door and 
 
00:43     said, "I am not alone, I have your father with me".  He 
was barely able to climb the steps and he was completely deaf. It 
took him a 
 
00:44     long time to recuperate. He began designing fabrics and 
Simone shows some of his work. 
 
00:45     She shows her art work which she did after the 
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00:47     war.  She shows pictures of her family before and 
 
00:50     after the war and of a young JW who was beheaded because 
he refused to fight for the Nazis 
 
00:53     Her husband is introduced. They met at a world conference 
in NY of JW. He was in a camp and converted from Judaism to JW. 
After they met she went to different places as a missionary and 
then they married in 1956 and 
 
00:56     went to live in Aix-le-Bain where they did missionary 
work.  They cared for her parents and lived with them for 17 years. 
.END. 
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